
TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 12TH, 2019 MEETING
The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, September 12th, 2019.  Supervisor Joseph Norton called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM with a salute to the flag.  He asked for a moment of silence to remember since the day before, Sept. 11th was a day that changed the world as we knew it, and everyone remembers where they were when it happened.  Also please remember former Poughkeepsie Mayor LaFuente’s husband who was there that day and no one know what happened to him but he never came home.
Roll Call:
Joseph Norton – present




Mary Weinberger – present



Linda Eurich – present



Mark D’Agostino – present




Paul Coughlin – present

Also in attendance was Attorney for the Town Kyle Van De Water.

PUBLIC HEARING: 

PROPOSED ABANDONMENT OF BARTON LANE

Supervisor Joseph Norton made a motion to close the regular meeting and enter into a Public Hearing on the matter of abandoning Barton Lane as a Town road and transfer the Town road to the property owner that lives on the road.  The motion was seconded by Mark D’Agostino, with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  Motion carried.


Eric Kusko, 113 Ridge Road – asked if the property was landlocked.  The supervisor answered no, and one property owner owns 99% of the property there.  The other property owner has access to and from Cold Spring Road.


With no other comments, a motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to close the Public Hearing and go back into the regular meeting.  Motion carried with a roll call vote:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 
Sasha Secor, Cold Spring Road – asked if anyone knew what would be happening with the Haunted Fortress.  Councilwoman Weinberger responded that she would be mentioning the Fortress in her liaison report.
Judy Marrow, 36 Ernest Road – spoke of the deletion of 5,000 emails and the poor handling of Town funds; will criminal charges be filed?  She added that all own Board members must disclose any conflicts of interest or the appearance thereof.
Eric Kusko, 113 Ridge Road – asked about the solar facility mentioned that could be located at the landfill, and was three phase power available there?  The supervisor responded the area is still a viable property as five groups have shown interest, but the Town would wait for a better price for three phase power.  The slope there is also not as good as a flat area would be but Central Hudson is very difficult to deal with.  New York State is requiring that by 2025, 50% of the power generated should be non-fossil fuel.  Councilman D’Agostino added that we would not be losing tax revenue by renting 60-80 acres but were working on this idea that could result in a 10% reduction in residents’ electric bills.
            Wendy Burton, Hunns Lake Road – “There are two matters that I feel compelled to address tonight.  The first is the way the Town Board has misrepresented the nature and particulars of the contract negotiation with our Highway employees and their union.  In the midst of a collective bargaining process with our Highway employees, Councilman D’Agostino took it upon himself  “in the interest of transparency” to misrepresent contractual terms in a contract Joe Norton both approved and signed.  This is bad faith negotiating.  Turning a union negotiation into a political football, hurting our Highway men and their families, while misleading the community, is also bad faith.  By voting in favor of a $75/hr. stipend for contract negotiations, Councilman D’Agostino may well have violated NY State Law Section 27 which states “salaries shall be in lieu of all fees, charges or compensation for all services rendered to the town.”  Also the Town of Stanford’s own Ethics Standard of Conduct, 22-3C which states “He/She shall not receive, or enter into any agreement for compensation to be rendered in relation to any matter before any municipal agency of which he is an officer.”  I would ask why does it take three people, the Town lawyer who I believe is paid $175/hr., Joseph Norton who is the Chief Financial Officer of Stanford, and Councilman D’Agostino, to negotiate one contract.
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The second matter I feel compelled to address is a personal one.  On the back side of a mailer you sent out about the union negotiations, you misstated, distorted and maligned my positions on key issues.  I want to correct for the public record the misimpressions you left:  I am not running for Town Supervisor to increase taxes.  Nor am I running to build low-income housing in the old mining site behind the Town Hall, as the mailers claim.  I am running so that everyone in this room and in this town can have open, transparent and accountable government.  On the mailer it says “This informational report was printed at no charge to the taxpayers.”  But who paid for the postage?  The Republican Party?  Someone else?  Who financed the distribution of this assault on our Highway employees and my candidacy?  Remember, the answer to this can be obtained through the Freedom of Information Act.  As I’ve been saying for more than a year, openness and transparency are the key to good government – this is true for our beautiful rural town of less than 4,000 people.  My hope is that you will run on your own merits and accomplishments and not by disparaging our hard working highway personnel, or by making false and confusing statements about those of us with different ideas for the town we love”.
Dan Murphy, 696 Willowbrook Road – asked if the Board was aware of how the Town Rec. Park has been poorly attended.  Was there on a Friday afternoon at 4pm and no one was there.  He grew up there and now his family goes there and was disappointed at the mismanagement and lack of interest for this great piece of property  that is shriveling up, and hopes that the Town Board will work with the Recreation Dept. to fix the problems.  The supervisor responded that the revenue generated from the Rec. has consistently grown the last four years, but that we had a new director this year, and hoped that we could use his help on the Rec. Commission.
LIAISON REPORTS: 

Councilman Coughlin had nothing to report.







            Councilman D’Agostino had nothing to report.

Councilwoman Eurich said the CAC would have a booth at Community Day.

Councilwoman Mary Weinberger stated that the Rec. Commission and Haunted Fortress director Antonio Ingenito were wondering if the Fortress could still use part of the old Highway building or would they have to get a tent, and needed to discuss their options with the supervisor and the Board for workers and guests exiting the event as Antonio was anxious to go ahead with it.  The supervisor spoke of a lawsuit that the Town was pursuing against the insurance company regarding the building.
SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: The supervisor stated that these Board meetings were still broadcast on Cablevision’s channel 21.  He added that he had been working with a company that studies the franchise fees generated from these utilities to see if they were actually paying enough to the town.  Another matter of speed limits was mentioned: he said that he had received a letter from the State DOT that now all engineering and field studies must be done by the town if they want a speed limit reduction, something that the State had always done in the past.  New York State has also mandated sexual harassment training for employees, so one or two people will take this training and then train the others.
MOTION TO ACCEPT AGENDA: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Linda Eurich, adding that she would like to add the matter of gravestone training for Kathie Spiers to be added to the agenda.  With this addition noted, a roll call vote was then taken:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  Motion carried.
NEW BUSINESS:
1. WAPPINGER CREEK WATERSHED INTERMUNICIPAL COUNCIL: Carolyn Klocker from the D. C. Cooperative Extension gave the Board a brief overview of this Intermunicipal Council made up of towns that have the Wappinger Creek running through them.  A watershed management plan is being implemented and invited the Board, and the public, to the second of three public hearings in Millbrook on October 8th.
2. HIGHWAY BUDGET TRANSFER: At the request of the Highway Supt., Mary Weinberger made a motion to transfer $17,000 from the Highway’s sand budget line, 01-04-5142-41, to the salt budget line, 01-04-5142-42, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call
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vote:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.
3. UNION CONTRACT: Mary Weinberger made a motion to rescind the motion made at the August 5th, 2019 Workshop meeting that approved Councilman D’Agostino be paid $75 per hr. to help negotiate the Highway Union Contract.  The motion was seconded by Mark D’Agostino with brief discussion ensuing.  The motion carried with a roll call vote: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  Supervisor Norton then made a motion that Councilwoman Weinberger be liaison for the Union contract, seconded by Mark D’Agostino.  Attorney VanDeWater also stated that he had done research for Councilwoman Eurich but neither he nor his firm had anything to do with that resolution.  Mr. D’Agostino read a statement about the Highway contract with audience member Wendy Burton responding.  After discussion, a roll call vote was held: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – abstained; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  Motion carried.
4. MARRIAGE LICENSE FEE WAIVER FOR ACTIVE MILITARY SERVICE PERSONNEL:  Joseph Norton made a motion, based on New York State’s recent legislation to waive the $22.50 fee for active members of the U. S. Armed Forces for a marriage license, that the Town of Stanford also waives the local fee of $17.50 for a marriage license for an active member of the military.  The motion was seconded by Paul Coughlin with a roll call vote: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  Motion carried.
5. AMEND RESOLUTION #5 OF 1998: ADDITION TO SKIDMORE PROPERTY RIGHT-OF-WAY: The following resolution was offered by Joseph Norton:
Resolution #9A of 2019

By the Town Board of the Town of Stanford

WHEREAS, Resolution #5 of 1998 was approved by this Board allowing the owners of real property located to the East of the property of the Town Hall, Town of Stanford, to have an Easement on an existing Twenty Five (25) foot Right of Way to access the driveway and parking or the building located thereon over property owned by the Town of Stanford, which was for good consideration, and

WHEREAS, the Board would like to add language to the approved resolution that said owners can now place a grease trap septic system in said Right of Way, and that any other utilities require Town Board approval, and Resolution #5 of 1998 is hereby amended in bold and underlined below, as follows:          Resolution #5 of 1998

By the Town Board of the Town of Stanford

WHEREAS, Jay Skidmore is the owner of real property located to the East of the property of the Town Hall, Town of Stanford, and has an existing Twenty Five (25) foot Right of Way to access the driveway and parking or the building located thereon over property owned by the Town of Stanford, and

WHEREAS, The New York State Department of Transportation, which has jurisdiction over issues of ingress and egress on N.Y.S. Route 82, has required Mr. Skidmore to limit the curb cuts and place curbs in front of his property and ingress and egress areas, and such curbing and ingress and egress points extend beyond the Easement granted by the Town of Stanford to the owner of the property, and involve property owned by the Town of Stanford, and

WHEREAS, Kevin Cunningham, Land Surveyor, has plotted the location of the current Twenty Five (25) foot Easement in favor of Jay Skidmore on the property of the Town of Stanford and has located the approximate locations for the curbs and curb cuts, and has described a triangular piece of land necessary for Mr. Skidmore to have further Easement and Right of Way over lands of the Town of Stanford for the required curbing and curb cuts to meet the requirements of N.Y.S. Department of Transportation, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford is in favor of the orderly development and safety along Route 82, and such further Easement to Jay Skidmore will promote safety on such roads, and it being in the best interest of public safety.

NOW, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby resolves and grants to Jay Skidmore an Easement and Right of Way, to include the right to place an underground grease trap system and/or underground septic tank system in said Easement, but any other utilities will require Town Board approval, for the property of the Town of Stanford described and located
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as the easement portion in a survey of Kevin Cunningham, Land Surveyor, last revised on May 21, 1998 on the condition that Jay Skidmore be responsible for the construction, maintenance, and repair of said utility, curbing and roadway within such Easement, and such Easement and Right of Way, with such condition shall run with the land.

That this is an action of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford that is not subject to SEQRA.

That the Town Board of the Town of Stanford further resolves that the Supervisor of the Town of Stanford, be authorized to sign any such documents necessary to affect this Easement by this Resolution, and all recording fees he paid by Jay Skidmore.

Roll call vote: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  

Resolution #9A of 2019 approved unanimously by the affirmative votes of all of the Town Board members, and certified this 12th day of September, 2019.
6. REBATE CHECKS: The supervisor stated that the State rebate checks were coming in the mail now.  If a resident has not received one, call the telephone number that is listed on the website.
7. MILL LANE BRIDGE, BANGALL UPDATE: Just as a matter of information, the supervisor stated that work has begun on the Mill lane Bridge, now privately owned, and when completed can be used by residents as a walking trail or bike path.
7B. GRAVESTONE REPAIR TRAINING: A motion was made by Linda Eurich, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to approve Kathie Spiers and several other interested people, to learn how to set and repair gravestone for $750 by the company, Beyond the Gravestone.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  
8. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: Mark D’Agostino requested that the Minutes of the August 5th Workshop be postponed for approval.  A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mark D’Agostino to approve the Minutes of the August 8th Board meeting as written.  The motion carried with a roll call vote: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – abstained.  
13. EXECUTIVE SESSION: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to close the regular meeting at 8:26 PM and enter into an Executive Session regarding litigation and personnel matters.   Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  


The Board members exited their Executive Session at 8:41 PM on the motion of Joseph Norton, second by Linda Eurich.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  


A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, that as Town Board members, we are mandated by NYS Law and our oath of office to oversee and protect the property and assets of the Town, and as there are creditable charges of employee misuse of Town equipment and the deliberate and willful deletion of over 5,000 emails from the Town owned computer, the Attorney shall be authorized to conduct an investigation into the email deletions and town equipment usage along with allied issues and compile a report of his findings to the Town Board as soon as possible.  The motion was seconded by Mark D’Agostino with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – abstained; Linda Eurich – abstained; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  


A motion was then made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to adjourn the meeting at 8:45pm.  The motion carried with a roll call vote: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  
_________________________________
Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

